
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

364th  FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on Tuesday, November 30th , 2004 at 6:30 p.m.

In the Board Room, #342, Board Room, 2000Talbot Road, West, Windsor, Ontario 

PRESENT:





Ms. K. Bevan




Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. T. Di Simone




Mr. J. Hatch




Mr. J. Mallory




Mr. V.Marcotte, Chair-Elect




Mr. R. Marentette







Ms. C. Melnyk




Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Mr. R. Shaw




Dr. J. Strasser, President





Ms. M. Urquhart




Mr. J. Wickett, Chair




Ms. P. Williams



Also Present:




Ms. S. Bezaire, Budget Maintenance & Analysis



Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services




Mr. E..P. Chant, Editor, Saint Student Newspaper



Ms. D. Church, Director, Curriculum & Program Design




Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary




Mr. O. Hageniers, Chair, Civil Engineering & Manufacturing 



Technician Programs




Mr. P. Hallahan, Observer, St. Clair Retirees Association




Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems




Ms. K. Kaszas, Coordinator, Performing Arts




Dr. L. Kanary, Vice-President, Innovation & Technology 



Development




Ms. C. Kotow-Sullivan, Chair, Creative Arts




Ms. F. Lang, President, OSEU Local 137, Observer




Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance & Corporate Services




Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus




Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College 




Foundation







Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice-President, Academic




Ms. M. Walsh, President, Student Representative Council, 



Observer


ABSENT:





Ms. C. Pare


A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Jim Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.
1.0 Approval of Agenda and  Declaration of  Conflict of Interest 

The Chair noted the following additions to the agenda:

· 5.3 – Information Item – Rae Commission

· 5.4 – Board Updates – Dr. Strasser will update status of 
various issues.

· 6.5 – Approval Item – Dr. Strasser will apprise the Board of 
the sale of Crawford Avenue property.



As there were no declarations of conflict of interest it was 






RESOLVED THAT the Board adopt






the agenda, as amended.


2.0
Approval of the Minutes of the Following Meetings 
2.1 September 14, 2004 Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes





With no errors or omissions noted, it was 





therefore,






RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of the 





Committee of the Whole of the Board of 






Governors, held on Tuesday, September 14, 
  






2004, in Windsor, approved as circulated.
2.2 October 26, 2004 Minutes of the Meeting of the Full Board




When the Chair called for the approval and as there



were no mention of errors or omissions, it was therefore,






RESOLVED THAT the Board approve






the Minutes of the Meeting of the Full Board of 





Governors held on October 26, 2004, in 





Chatham Ontario, as circulated.
2.3 The Minutes of the 2004 Fall Board Retreat, held in Leamington Ontario on October 22 and 23rd, 2004




As there were no errors or omissions noted, 




it was therefore,






RESOLVED THAT the Board approve






The Minutes of the 2004 Board Fall Retreat, 





held in Leamington Ontario, on October 22nd 





and 23rd, 2004, as circulated.
3.0 
Constituent Reports 
3.1 OPSEU Local 137 Observer Report to the Board





Ms. Lang presented the following pieces of information 



to the Board, for information:

· Ms. Lang thanked the College for affording employees the opportunity of taking Certificate courses related to Occupational Health and Safety, on campus.  This ten week program is offered by the Workers Health & Safety






Centre of South Western Ontario.
· Two individuals are currently taking the two-week instructor’s training.

· Local 137 members have completed the Union Counseling program offered through the United Way, to assist members experiencing personal hardships.

· Support Staff at the College recently completed a Workplace Wellness Survey.  Two hundred and four surveys were completed and the results should soon be tabulated.

· The Local Executive will soon submit demands to the Central Bargaining Team for review at the December 11/12, 2004 demand set meeting.

· OPSEU Region 1 was well represented at a Queen’s Park rally to advocate for increased government support in the areas of health care and education on behalf of their members and the Ontario Community College System.
· Ms. Lang announced that she would be a participant at the Round Table discussion on December 1, 2004 at the College, where issues focusing on quality in education would be her focus.
3.2 Retirees Association Observer Report




Mr. Hallahan apprised the Board of the following items, 


for information;



· Mr. Hallahan thanked Ms. Logan, Dr. Strasser and Mr. Vourakes for assisting the retirees in acquiring office space to complete the archive project.  This project will serve to preserve, organize and display College history.

· The archive committee is researching various software packages that will facilitate storing the archival information gathered.

· There are currently 300 pieces of artwork in need of framing or restoration.

· There needs to be a system in place that will better manage these historical pieces.

· In cooperation with the Interior Design Students, various student art pieces will be proudly displayed in the College, in the 2005 year.

· Mr. Hallahan completed his update, with the announcement that the retirees would be having their Holiday gathering at the Other Place, the next day.

4.0 
Monitoring Reports 

4.1
Mid-Year Budged Review




The President called upon Ms. Logan to present the 


mid-year budget review. 




The bottom line, according to Ms. Logan, as of 



November 1, 2004 the College enrolment is 6,185.  The 


tuition revenue along with the appropriation of $1.2M from 


the College reserves, will leave the budget at the end of the 


fiscal year, March 31, 2005, marginally positive.  






Further, she added, the Thames Institute of Arts 


enrolled sixty students in its first summer of operation.  Dr. 


Kanary is leading the College in the strategy for technology 


development.  Both initiatives, consistent with the College’s 


Strategic Directions, will need time before the College will 


reap their benefits.  




Ms. Logan explained the current funding formula used 


by the Ministry, in its allocating process, pointing out that the 


last ten years 
have been spent attempting to align our funding 


to that of the university model.  




Our current funding shortages are due, in part, to the 


slip-year funding formula, based on the inclusion of the last 


years of low enrollment.  We did see a small increase with the 


rise in the College’s apprenticeship activity. Our MTCU grant 


was 5% based on the tuition freeze compensation and 



stabilization allotment.  $2.4M will be obtained from the 


College Quality Assurance Fund and with the favorable K.P.I. 


survey results
the College received an additional 



         $100,000.00, for a total of $830,000.  



Ms. Logan also announced to the Board that there is a 


special envelope for the Collaborative Nursing numbers being 


maintained above the General Purpose Operating grant. 



In addition, she explained, the following have not been 


included in the current operating budget;

· Student Centre addition to be completed in August 2006. (Board approved)
· Super Build II projects currently underway.(Mechanical Components Lab, Dynamometer, Thermal Dynamics)

· Lands to the West – due diligence/feasibility

· Huron Lodge – completion date – late 2005, early 2006.






The College’s areas of risk currently are enrolment 



levels, no capital for Deferred Maintenance, increased pressure 


on salary costs (as per Academic and Support Staff contracts) 



along with increased 
pressures based on non-salary costs arising 


from the needs to meet capacity expansion.




Ms. Logan concluded her presentation, which is 




attached to the Minutes as Item 4.1.





The Chair proceeded to invite Board members to ask 



questions or seek clarification from Management on any 



budget related items, at this time.  





One Board member expressed some concern with 



receiving an overwhelming amount of information, in 




addition to the budget report, so close to the scheduled 



meeting.  Both the Chair and Dr. Strasser agreed 




that members should have had more time in which to process 



all the information provided. 




In response to this concern, it was, 




RESOLVED THAT the decision be made 




13 days prior to the next Board Meeting, 




which items are to be included on the agenda.  Items




received after such time, will be deferred to the next 




Board meeting agenda.





The presentation of the nine month financial review, at 



the next Full Board meeting, will allow the opportunity to 



further discuss the budget for this year.





One Board member congratulated Senior Management 



on the increase in the College’s KPI ratings which resulted in 



increased funding to the College.  







Another member requested clarification with respect to 


the parking and residence budget lines, which denoted 




significantly low revenue figures.  Ms. Logan explained




that the issue of parking was merely a timing issue and the 



total receipts
entered were 
for a five rather than six month 



period.  With reference to the residence, she added, a third 



party manages this facility and the College views this as a 



break-even arrangement.





It was therefore,





RESOLVED THAT the Board





accept the Mid-Year Budget Review, 





as presented, 
for information.


5.0
Information/Education Items 

5.1
Health & Safety Report




Dr. Strasser addressed this item and explained to the 



Board 
that a 
Health and Safety Report was presented to 



Senior Management, at their November 25, 2004 weekly 



managers’ meeting.  After this report was tabled with them, 



 it was then presented to the Joint Health and Safety 




Committee.  This report will be presented at a Full 




Board meeting, before the end of the fiscal year.
5.2 Risk Management





Dr. Strasser spoke to this agenda item informing the 



Board that a lead person for Health and Safety (in some 



institutions called a “risk manager”) would be in place before



the end of January 2005.  





In addition, the President added, legal counsel advised 



that an independent internal audit should be completed 



annually, in order to minimize risk.




A motion was brought forward and it was;






RESOLVED THAT a “risk management”





report be presented to the College Board






of Governors, as a standing agenda item, 






aligned with the quarterly financial statements.

5.3 Information Update – Rae Review




Dr. Strasser reminded Board members that on 




December 1, 
2004, the College was hosting the Rae Review 



sessions.  




In light of recent labour issues, the University of



Windsor requested that the College host the Round Table 



discussion, originally scheduled at their site, here at the 




College.  The morning Round Table, to be held in the 




College’s multipurpose room will welcome discussion from 



“invited” attendees, whereas the Town Hall (open mike 



format) would be open to the public to attend.




A copy of the list of internal and external invitees to 



the Round Table discussion is attached as Item 5.3.  




According to Dr. Strasser, approximately 50 – 75 people are 



expected to attend.  Questions posed to the Commission will 



be based on five, pre-determined topics.





The more informal or Town Hall session, will include 



Mr. Rae and members of the public.  There will be brief 



opening remarks, followed by open microphones to facilitate 



audience questions and comments.  




Dr. Strasser distributed to the Board members a copy 



of a report with 29 recommendations that the College 




administration is endorsing.




The Chair announced to the Board that the report 



before them was an excellent document and should be well 



received by the Commission.







Dr. Strasser, in conclusion, thanked the following 



individuals for assuring a leadership position in compiling the



report;

· Ms. Harris

· Dr. Kanary

· Ms. Logan

· Ms. McFarlane

5.4 Board Information Updates


Dr. Strasser made the following announcements to the 
Board.
· St. Clair College is honored to be hosting the Easter Seals telethon for the Province, next spring.

·  Dr. Strasser was pleased to announce that he had recently been presented a cheque for $10,000.00 from Applebees Neighbourhood Grill and Bar. The President added that if one were to visit the restaurant they would be proud to see St. Clair College sport memorabilia on the walls.  We are asked to use this donation in support of our hospitality programs and for any sporting initiative. 
6.0 Approval/information Items

6.1 New Program Approval – Work Preparation – Future Links




The President requested that Mr. Vourakes, Vice-



President, Academic, make the presentation to the Board.




Mr. Vourakes announced to the Board that the 




Windsor-Essex Public and Separate School Boards and the 



Lambton-Kent School Board had collectively formed a 




School/College/Work Program Development Committee, with 


representatives from each group, including St. Clair College, 



to develop a program of study geared to target high school 



students, who fall into one of the three categories;



· Have completed their high school requirements but have failed the Grade 10 literacy Test.
· Have achieved the required credits but lack the mandatory 40 hours of community service and finally

· Have not completed the minimum academic requirements to gain entry into the College program to which they have applied or wish to apply.





Ms. Church added that the purpose of this program is 



to increase student awareness of potential educational and 



career 
opportunities through a curriculum that is designed to 



emphasize vocational exploration and life skills, in order to 



clarify pathways toward future employment.  Three other 



colleges are also pursuing this initiative; Niagara College, 



George Brown and Seneca College.  All have made a 




concerted effort to engage in this activity, noted Ms. Church.




Ms. McFarlane joined in the discussion and explained to 


the Board that of 1100 high school students, 100 would fall 



into any of the above three categories.  In addition, she 



added, the Ministry cannot now grant admission, into a 



community college, to students under the age of 19.  




Attempts, by the Government of Ontario, to ease those 



restrictions are in the works to facilitate access.




Board member, Mr. Browning voiced his concern that 



perhaps this is not the type of student for which the College 



should be advocating, since it appears as though the College is 



perhaps setting a precedent by lowering its standards, whereas, 


our vision has been to strive for excellence in education.




Other members voiced their acceptance of the 




proposed program feeling that the College was serving its 



community by embracing all its citizens and by providing a 



learning environment that is inclusive rather than exclusive.  



These perspective students, added one Board member, may 



have had various obstacles to learning that the 





current high school system was not equipped to 





accommodate.






One Board member felt that rather than wait to turn 



19 years of age to pursue a post-secondary education, some 



students are better served by allowing them to transition into a 


post secondary environment rather than stall the education 



process.  





All Canadians, according to one Board member are 



entitled to access to education in order to acquire meaningful 



employment and opportunity.





One Board member quoted recent statistics that 50% 



of high school students choose not to pursue a post-secondary 



education.  





After discussion, the motion was called and it 




was,







RESOLVED THAT the Board approve







the request to offer a College Certificate 






entitled “Work Preparation – Future 






Links”, to commence September, 2005.




Mr. Browning requested that his opposition to this



resolution be noted.




A copy of the program proposal is attached as Item 



6.1. 



6.2
New Program Approval – Pre-Business 




Mr. Vourakes was called upon by the President, to 



address this recommendation.  





In his opening remarks, Mr. Vourakes stated that 8% 



of all applicants to our Business Programs do not meet the 



minimum admission requirements.  This certificate program  



targets
those applicants who need to refresh and upgrade their 



academic skills in subjects that are pivotal to success 




in the advertising, business administration, law clerk and office 



administration programs at the College.  It can also serve as an 


introduction to a variety of business related disciplines.






Upon successful completion of this Pre-Business 




Certificate, students having achieved a grade point average of 



2.7 (B) or better, will be guaranteed admission to any one of 



the following programs:
· Advertising

· Business Administration

· Law Clerk

· Office Administration – General





There is an anticipated group of twenty-five Double 



Cohort students in Windsor and Chatham, poised to take this 



program.  The anticipated revenue generated from this pre-



business program is $0.5M over the next five years.





One Board member emphasized that the College’s 



Strategic Directions for 2004/5, included preparatory 




programs designed to attract high school students, at risk, or 



still undecided as to their career choices.





Another member agreed that such programs filled a 



growing gap where students need time to explore their 




future direction and career opportunities.





The motion was moved and it was;







RESOLVED THAT the Board







approve the request to offer an







Ontario College Certificate – Pre-Business 





Program, commencing September 2005.




Mr. Browning requested that his opposition to this 



resolution be noted.




A copy of the proposal for the new Ontario College 



Certificate – Pre-Business Program, is attached to the minutes 



as item 6.2.

6.3 New Program Approval – Mechanical Engineering – Plastics Technology 


Mr. Vourakes invited Mr. Hageniers to present this 
new program proposal to the Board for discussion.



Mr. Hageniers began his presentation with the 
background leading to the inception of the plastics lab.  He 
explained that with the building of the Ford Centre of 
Excellence, the steering committee, comprised of members of 
local industry and College staff, were of the philosophy that 
not only would this facility support the existing programs such 
as Mouldmaking Apprenticeship training, Moulmaking 
Technician training but it would also support the Mechanical 
Engineering Technology (Mould, Tool & Die Design), and 
other related part-time courses.  


Mr. Hageniers further explained that market research 
indicated that focus on new programs with an emphasis on 
tooling for the plastics industry was the direction to take with 

a high potential for bridging into a Bachelor of Science degree.  
Our industry partners were vital to the curriculum 
development of a Plastics Technology DACUM.


Our three year program, according to Mr. Hageniers, 
will encompass the theory and practical applications of plastics 
parts production, including product design, prototyping, cost 
estimating, plastics processing etc.  The optional fourth year 
will lead to a technology degree currently under development.



The common first year will be the foundational year 
leading to year two in either of the following disciplines;

1) Mechanical Engineering Technology

2) Product Design

3) Mechanical Engineering Mouldmaking/Toolmaking

4) Plastics Technology






Board members asked questions pertaining to the 
financial risks in offering such a costly program.  Management 
assured them that the risk factors should be minimalized when 
the following factors are taken into account:
· Anticipated equipment donations and/or cost sharing with local manufacturers.
· Attract a larger student base with the variety and quality of the program.
· Possible shift in government funding mechanism will alleviate start up costs.

· Common first year will not be a cost burden. (Approximately $54,000.00)





Dr. Kanary noted that her talks with local industry 



leaders
, indicated a certain feeling of urgency that in order to 



maintain the competitive edge, they must make changes.  





Mr. Hageniers added that industry must change and 



adapt to new markets.  This program will, over time, service 



local industry with skilled employees and expand the College 



catchment area as well as our student base.




With 30% of our local industries dependent on the 



Tool and Mould trades, another Board member agreed that 



workers recognize that their jobs are changing and will 




embrace the opportunity to update and enhance their skills to 



maintain gainful employment.





One Board member reminded her colleagues that since 



two of the other new program proposals would in fact 




generate revenue, this should offset the start up costs and 



possible shortfall in the start up of this particular offering.  The 


College needs to exhibit cutting edge programs in its FCEM 



state of the art facility to encourage the faith of our 




community partners in their community college.




Another member added that the FCEM would not exist 


without our industry support and partnership.  This program 



gives us the opportunity to respond now to their collective 



needs.





The motion to accept the recommendation was put 



forward and it was;







RESOLVED THAT the Board approve







the request to offer an Ontario College 






Advanced Diploma-Mechanical 







Engineering – Plastics, commencing 






September 2005.





A copy of the proposal for the Ontario College 




Advanced Diploma-Mechanical Engineering-Plastics, is 




attached, as item 6.3 to the Minutes.





After concluding this approval vote, the Chair noted 



how critical that funding changes are to the institution if it is to 


achieve its Strategic Directions.

6.4 Information Report – Entertainment Technology 




Ms. Church spoke to the Board in relation to 




this program proposal.  In her opening remarks she explained 



to the Board members that along with the information 




provided here, a financial analysis is underway and will be 



presented to the Board when the new program offering for 



Entertainment Technology comes back to the Board for 



approval in early 2005.





Ms. Kaszas then informed the Board that research 



indicated a need for graduates with training and education in 



the technical aspects of live production, or in industry terms 



“entertainment engineers”.  This program will offer students 



the training required for occupations such as;
· Assistant Technical Director

· Head of Lighting and/or Sound

· Rigger

· Sound Technician

· Technical Director

· Sound System Technician

· Stage Manager

· Audio-Visual Technician




These occupations are typically employed by;

· Bands

· Casinos

· Clubs

· Concert Promoters

· Cruise Ships

· Film, video and concert production companies

· Recording Studios




In closing, Ms. Kaszas informed the Board that although 


North America has 60 Entertainment Technology programs, none 


currently exist in Canada.  There are theatre technician and 



production programs offered both at the college and university, level 


but none are designed to graduate individuals who are skilled for 


technologically related work in live entertainment.



It was therefore;






RESOLVED THAT the Board 







accept the proposal for the Entertainment 





Technology program, for information.




A copy of the proposal is attached as item 6.4 to the 



Minutes.




Dr. Strasser reminded the Board that with the anticipated 


request for program approval early in the new year, the College is 


hoping to offer the program commencing in the fall of 2006.




One Board member suggested to the group presenting, that 


they may wish to consider adding a local flavour to their 



proposal.





When a new Board member asked what the track record or 


success rate of new programs offered at the College, Dr. Strasser 


responded that the track record was quite favourable.  The new 


Academic Vice-President, Mr. Michael Vourakes, is attempting to 


review current program offerings, to ensure quality in content, 


presentation and needs of the community. 
6.5 Status Report – 1220-1240 Crawford Property 



Dr. Strasser apprised the Board that this property was 
donated to the College in December 2003. Administration 
had reviewed the site as a potential space to accommodate 
future educational and training needs of our students.  
However, after a feasibility study confirmed that this particular 
property would not be suitable, the property was declared to 
be surplus, put up for sale, and the proceeds from its sale will 
be applied towards the outstanding College debt.


Dr. Strasser advised the Board that the monies received 
were $215,000.00 which was a fair market price.



It was therefore





RESOLVED THAT the Board approve





the sale of the property at 1220-1240  




Crawford Avenue, in Windsor.



A copy of this recommendation is attached to the 
Minutes as item 6.5.



Prior to adjournment, Mr. Wickett announced, that St. 
Clair Alumnus, Mary Jo Haddad, was of the recipients of the 
Premier’s Awards in the Health Sciences Field and she will be 
formally recognized at the ACAATO Annual Conference, on 
February 21, 2005.  On behalf of the Board, Mr. Wickett 
extended his congratulations.  
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